BRIGHTON & HOVE CITY COUNCIL

PLANNING COMMITTEE

2.00pm 19 MAY 2010

COUNCIL CHAMBER, HOVE TOWN HALL

MINUTES

Present: Councillors Hyde (Chairman), C Theobald (Deputy Chairman), Carden (Opposition Spokesperson), Cobb, Davey, Fallon-Khan, Hamilton, Kennedy, Smart and Steedman

Co-opted Members Mr Roger Amerena (Conservation Advisory Group)

Officers in attendance: Deputy Development Control Manager (P Vidler); Area Planning Manager (East) (C Burnett); Area Planning Manager (West) (N Hurley); Senior Planning Officer (A Thatcher); Principal Transport Manager (S Reeves); Lawyer (A Wilkinson); Senior Democratic Services Officer (J Clarke)

PART ONE

1. PROCEDURAL BUSINESS

- 1a. Declaration of Substitutes
- 1.1 Councillor Fallon-Khan declared that he was substituting for Councillor Simson.
- 1b. Declarations of Interest
- 1.2 Councillor Hamilton declared a personal interest in application BH2010/000669, 75 Crest Way, North Portslade arising from knowing an objector to the application. He remained in the meeting but did not partake in the voting thereon.
- 1c. Exclusion of the Press and Public
- 1.3 In accordance with Section 100A of the Local Government Act 1972 ("the Act"), the Planning Committee considered whether the public should be excluded from the meeting during consideration of any item of business on the grounds that it is likely in view of the business to be transacted or the nature of the proceedings, that if members of the public were present during it, there would be disclosure to them of confidential information as defined in Section 100A (3) of the Act.
- 1.4 **RESOLVED -** That the public be not excluded from the meeting during consideration of any item appearing on the agenda.

2. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

2.1 **RESOLVED** – That the Chairman be authorised to sign the minutes of the meeting held on 28 April 2010 as a correct record of the meeting.

3. CHAIRMAN'S COMMUNICATIONS

- 3.1 The Chairman referred to the recent Conservation Advisory Group (CAG) elections and noted that Mr Phillip Andrews had been elected as Chairman of the Group. Mr Roger Amerena would be attending on behalf of Mr Andrews at certain meetings to represent the Group, and she welcomed Mr Amerena to the meeting today.
- 3.2 The Deputy Development Control Manager, Mr Paul Vidler, reminded Members that a planning training event would be held on 21 May 2010 in the Council Chamber at Hove Town Hall. He noted that this was the first session to be run as part of the new programme.
- 3.3 Mr Vidler added that new temporary measures to assist the development industry introduced in May 2010 as a response to the current recession. These measures would be reviewed again in January 2011.

4. PETITIONS

4.1 There were none.

5. PUBLIC QUESTIONS

5.1 There were none.

6. **DEPUTATIONS**

6.1 There were none.

7. WRITTEN QUESTIONS FROM COUNCILLORS

7.1 There were none.

8. LETTERS FROM COUNCILLORS

8.1 There were none.

9. NOTICES OF MOTION REFERRED FROM COUNCIL

9.1 There were none.

10. APPEAL DECISIONS

10.1 The Committee noted the contents of the letters received from the Planning Inspectorate advising of the results of planning appeals which had been lodged as set out in the agenda.

11. LIST OF NEW APPEALS LODGED WITH THE PLANNING INSPECTORATE

11.1 The Committee noted the planning appeals which had been lodged as set out in the agenda.

12. INFORMATION ON INFORMAL HEARINGS/PUBLIC INQUIRIES

12.1 The Committee noted the information regarding informal hearings and public inquiries as set out in the agenda.

13. TO AGREE THOSE APPLICATIONS TO BE THE SUBJECT OF SITE VISITS

13.1 **RESOLVED** – That the following site visits be undertaken by the Committee prior to determination of the application:

Application:	Site visit requested by:
BH2010/00559, Dolphin	Deputy Development Control
House, Brighton	Manager

14. TO CONSIDER AND DETERMINE PLANNING APPLICATIONS ON THE PLANS LIST

(i) TREES

(1) Councillor Mrs Theobald noted the felling of six elm trees and felt that this was excessive. The Arboricultural Officer was not present at the meeting but Mr Vidler undertook to ensure that Councillor Mrs Theobald was contacted with more information about this issue.

(ii) SUBSTANTIAL OR CONTROVERSIAL APPLICATIONS OR APPLICATIONS DEPARTING FROM POLICY

- A. Application BH2010/00206, Former Legal & General Building, 2 Montefiore Road, Hove Change of use of basement, ground and second floors only from (B1) offices to specialist orthopaedic and sports injury clinic (D1).
- (1) Councillor Carden noted that he had been an outpatient at the Royal Sussex County Hospital for several years and one of the applicants to this application was his doctor. He asked advice from the Lawyer as to whether he needed to declare an interest. The Lawyer to the Committee, Ms Ann Wilkinson stated that this did not need to be declared as either a personal or prejudicial interest.

(2) The Area Planning Manager (West), Ms Hurley gave a presentation to the Committee detailing the elements of the scheme as set out in the report, and demonstrated plans. It was noted that the current provision of 25 parking spaces on site would be retained, with 15 spaces reserved for the scheme. Whilst there was a loss of office floor space associated with this application, this would be balanced out by the increase in high level jobs that would be provided with the scheme. The Planning Policy Team raised concerns that the floor spaces had not been marketed separately, and that the building should be retained for community usage, but as both NHS and private patients would be using the facility, it was deemed that this need was sufficiently met.

Questions/Matters on Which Clarification was Sought

- (3) Councillor Mrs Theobald asked if the 15 retained spaces for the scheme would be for patient or staff use and Ms Hurley replied they would be for staff use only. She added that a parking assessment had been conducted which evaluated that there would be a maximum number of 23 patients requiring parking at a time and this could be accommodated by existing parking arrangements on Montefiore Road.
- (4) Councillor Cobb asked when the parking assessments had been done and what area was covered and the Principal Transport Engineer, Mr Steve Reeves replied that it had been conducted on Tuesday 15 December 2009 between 14:00 and 15:00 hours. The assessment included all roads within a 200 metre radius of the site. Councillor Cobb felt that this could be a particularly quiet time of day and year and as such did not truly reflect the parking levels on nearby roads.

- (5) Councillor Mrs Theobald felt that this was a good use for this particular building, but was disappointed in the levels of parking provision for the site. She felt the disabled parking provision was especially poor and noted that at most times of the day the parking availability along Montefiore Road was very limited.
- (6) Councillor Carden noted that he had been an outpatient at the Royal Sussex County Hospital for many years and he did not believe the current facilities at the hospital for people with orthopaedic problems were completely sufficient. The application would be far more beneficial to those with knee problems as it would be easier to access than the hospital site.
- (7) Councillor Steedman felt that anything that would bring a viable use back to the building was to be welcomed. The Chairman agreed and welcomed in particular the flexibility of use for the building.
- (8) Councillor Smart believed the scheme was good but also reflected concern about the parking provision.
- (9) A vote was taken and the Committee voted unanimously to grant the application subject to the conditions and informatives listed in the report.

- 14.2 **RESOLVED** That the Committee has taken into consideration and agrees with the reasons for the recommendation set out in paragraph 8 of the report and resolves to grant the planning permission subject to the conditions and informatives set out in the report.
- B. Application BH2010/00637, 67 Norway Street, South Portslade Application to extend time limit for implementation of previous approval BH2007/01655 for a replacement warehouse on the southern part of site including mezzanine floor and covered loading bay.
- (1) The Area Planning Manager (West), Ms Hurley gave a presentation detailing the elements of the scheme as set out in the report and demonstrating plans and elevational drawings. There were no material changes to the current application and no changes in planning policy that affected the application, therefore the issues remained the same. The principle of development from the previously granted application had already been established on site.

Debate and Decision making Process

- (2) Councillor Hamilton noted that the application was not in fact sited on Vale Road as was erroneously stated in informative 4 of the report.
- (3) A vote was taken and the Committee voted unanimously to grant the application subject to the conditions and informatives listed in the report.
- 14.3 **RESOLVED** That the Committee has taken into consideration and agrees with the reasons for the recommendation set out in paragraph 8 of the report and resolves to grant the planning permission subject to the conditions and informatives set out in the report, and with informative four amended to refer to Norway Street.
- C. Application BH2010/00498, Former Esso Petrol Filling Station, Holingdean Road, Brighton Redevelopment of the site providing for the erection of a part 2, 3, 4, and 5 storey building comprising 24no residential units and associated external amenity space.
- (1) The Senior Planning Officer, Mr Aidan Thatcher introduced the application, detailing the elements of the scheme and demonstrating the plans and elevational views. A previous application on this site had been refused and dismissed on appeal, however the current scheme had been dramatically changed and the principle of development on the site was acceptable if the development control concerns were addressed satisfactorily.

The new design included simplified elevations, a more acceptable street scene impact, high quality material samples submitted and obscured glazing on some aspects to prevent overlooking. The scheme was also lifetime homes compliant in accordance with policy HO13. As the scheme was car-free it was not likely to significantly impact on public parking. A car-club would be available to residents. A reduced S106 contribution towards the education contribution had been requested from the developer, but as there is currently no additional capacity at the local secondary school, it was appropriate to ask for the full contribution.

- (2) Councillor Mrs Theobald asked if an up-to-date parking study had been conducted as the report indicated that it had been conducted in 2007. She also queried why money was required under the terms of the S106 for education provision. The Principal Transport Engineer, Mr Reeves, responded that there was an error in the report and the last traffic study had been conducted in 2010. Mr Thatcher responded that the money for education was needed due to the need for extra school places the scheme would generate.
- (3) Councillor Smart asked for details around the provision of 3-bed accommodation within the scheme, and for details on the screening of the terraces. Mr Thatcher demonstrated the floor-plan layouts and where the screening for the terraces were situated and noted that the screening would be 2.1 metres in height.
- (4) Councillor Kennedy asked why on a scheme of this size there were no comments from the Council's Public Arts Team or Biodiversity Team in terms of S106 contributions. Mr Thatcher replied that the public art element of the scheme was already included on site and as the site was currently a petrol filling station it was not felt that there would be a great opportunity for biodiversity on site at present, but conditions such as the provision of bat and bird boxes could be added. Councillor Kennedy asked if the design of the public arts element was controlled by condition and Mr Thatcher replied that it was not.
- (5) Councillor Steedman asked for details on the materials and expressed concern that the colours might date very quickly. Mr Thatcher replied that a condition to could be added to state that samples would need to be approved by the Local Planning Authority.
- (6) Councillor Cobb asked questions around traffic issues within the report. Mr Reeves replied that a six minute walking distance would equate to around 468 metres in distance. He did not have data on how many people would own a car in a car-free development and noted that traffic surveys had been conducted on Saturday 11 August 2009, Wednesday 15 August 2009 and Thursday 16 August 2009. Councillor Cobb commented that it was her understanding that it was normal in a car-free development of 25 units for 10-15 of those units to be car owning.
- (7) Councillor Smart referred to the ramp indicated on the plans and asked if residents would be able to use this for parking. The Deputy Development Control Manager replied that the scheme would not generate any changes to current on street parking arrangements and that the ramp was a private access into Sainsbury's store.

- (8) Councillor Carden welcomed the scheme and felt that the city desperately needed more applications which provided the same type of accommodation as this scheme did.
- (9) Councillor Smart also welcomed the housing provision of the scheme but did raise concern about the reduction in mix of affordable and market value housing.

- (10) Councillor Mrs Theobald concurred in welcoming the housing provision but felt the scheme was overdeveloped and the design was poor. She also raised grave concerns over the provision of car-parking spaces.
- (11) Councillor Kennedy raised concern over the air quality in the area and the way in which this was to be mitigated for residents. Whilst affordable housing was greatly needed in the city, Councillor Kennedy was cautious in accepting a scheme that did not allow residents to open their windows. If the Committee were to grant the application, she asked that a condition be added to agree the public art element before permission was implemented. Mr Vidler responded that the public art element was already designed as part of the scheme and would be provided on this basis.
- (12) The Chairman welcomed the design and felt that the surrounding area would benefit from a scheme that was colourful and that would brighten up the road. She noted that there were trees nearby and agreed that there was a need for bird boxes in this particular area.
- (13) Councillor Steedman asked for the materials to be agreed under delegated powers to ensure the design did not date quickly.
- (14) A vote was taken and on a vote of 6 for, 2 against and 2 abstentions Minded to Grant planning permission was agreed subject to a S106 obligation, and the conditions and informatives in the report, with an extra condition to include the provision of bird boxes on site.
- 14.4 RESOLVED That the Committee has taken into consideration and agrees with the reasons for the recommendation set out in paragraph 9 of the report and resolved to grant Minded to Grant planning permission subject to a S106 obligation, the conditions and informatives listed in the report, and with an amended condition and informative to read as follows:

Condition 27: No development shall take place until details of bird boxes on the development have been submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority. The bird boxes shall be installed in accordance with the approved details before the first occupation of the development.

REASON: To ensure the development contributes towards biodiversity and to comply with policy QD17 of the Brighton & Hove Local Plan.

(iii) MINOR APPLICATIONS

- **D.** Application BH2010/00097, Mill House, Overhill Drive, Brighton Erection of 3 detached 2 storey dwellings and a single detached bungalow.
- (1) The Area Planning Manager (East), Ms Claire Burnett, introduced the application, detailing the elements of the scheme and demonstrating plans and elevational drawings. A previous application had been refused and dismissed at appeal, but on the grounds of impact on the amenity of adjoining residents only. There were several differences to the design of the new scheme including a reduction in height and repositioning of some of the plots. It was felt there was suitable boundary treatment and this would mitigate to an

acceptable level any harm to the amenity of nearby residents. It was felt that the scheme could achieve level 3 sustainable homes and there was a condition within the report to ensure this.

- (2) Mr Folkes, architect for the scheme, spoke in favour of the application and stated that careful consideration had been given to the Planning Inspector's previous appeal decision, which established important principles for the revised scheme. The proposed access was acceptable and took account of issues around pedestrian safety particularly at school pick up and drop off times. The density of the scheme was accepted and there was no loss of amenity for neighbours created by the scheme. There were no issues around the drainage of the site and there was an acceptable impact on Audrey Close. The reasons for dismissal of the appeal were solely on design grounds resulting from the overbearing position and scale of unit one. This had been addressed by amending the height of the unit, including roof lights and obscured glazing to some elements.
- (3) Councillor Cobb asked what materials would be used on site and Mr Folkes replied that the scheme would be brick and tile-hung with mesh on the western elevations to promote green screening.
- (4) Councillor Smart asked how the site would be accessed if a vehicle was attempting to leave. Mr Folkes replied that highway traffic signs dealt with this issue and as the driveway was not large it would not be difficult to see approaching traffic.
- (5) Mr Radford and Mrs Matthews, local neighbours, spoke against the application and stated that there was a severe loss of privacy created by the scheme, in particular for 2 and 3 Grange Walk. The amendments to the scheme following the appeal were not enough to mitigate any negative effects on the loss of privacy and the rear upper floor windows faced directly onto Mr Radford's property. Whilst screening was provided, this was not evergreen and so would be ineffective for several months of the year. He did not disagree with the principle of development on the site but did not feel this scheme was appropriate. Mrs Matthews reiterated concerns about overlooking, raod safety and refuse collection especially to 59 and 61 Overhill Drive and suggested conditions to address some of the issues on site if the committee were minded to grant the application, and these were summarised in the Officers report.
- (6) Councillor Pidgeon, the local Ward Councillor, spoke against the application and stated that residents were concerned that the Planning Officers recommended the application for Minded to Grant permission before the time for written representations had been completed. He did not feel the current application overcame many of the problems from the previously refused scheme and felt that the properties on Audrey Close and Grange Walk would suffer from overlooking on a large scale. He noted that access to Mill House was narrow and expressed concern over access to the site, and for pedestrian users of the site. Councillor Pidgeon was also concerned about the proposed access from Overhill Drive to the site, which was narrow and had poor visibility. This would contribute to traffic problems on an already busy road that suffered with congestion at peak times. There were also notable problems with flooding of ground water when rainfall was high. Councillor Pidgeon believed that this indicated that the sewers were at or over capacity for the area and could not sustain further development. For this reason, and the others stated, he asked that the Committee refuse the application.

- (7) Councillor Kennedy noted the comments from the Biodiversity Officer regarding bat protection on site and asked why this was not part of the conditions. Mr Vidler replied that it formed part of the informatives. Councillor Kennedy did not believe that an informative was necessarily strong enough to control and asked for a standard bat protection condition to be included.
- (8) Councillor Fallon-Khan raised concern over the loss of trees on site and the proposed vehicle access which was in part shared space with pedestrians. He asked if the access was wide enough for a fire engine to pass down it. Ms Burnett replied that the access was 6.5 metres in width which meant that a single vehicle could pass easily. Two vehicles using the access would need to use the shared space element to pass but the Inspector did not agree that this would pose any harm to the safety of pedestrians. Mr Reeves noted there was a pinch point near the access/egress point of the site, but highway right of way notices would be installed to ensure there was no queuing for entry from the public highway.
- (9) Councillor Smart noted that unit one would exit immediately onto the roadway and asked if there would be any measures preventing cars from using the pedestrian paths. Mr Reeves replied that as this was shared space cars would be allowed to use the pedestrian paths. At the appeal it was agreed that over a short distance shared space was acceptable. A safety audit would be required for unit one to ensure the exit was safe.
- (10) Councillor Mrs Theobald asked how refuse vehicles would access the site and asked questions over bottom hung roof lights to take account of issues around privacy. Ms Burnett replied that there was a refuse vehicle turning provided at the end of the roadway and whilst bottom hung roof lights had been considered it was not deemed practical. Mr Reeves added that a Swept Path analysis had been conducted to ensure that a refuse vehicle could safely access the site.
- (11) Councillor Mrs Theobald asked where the collection point for bins would be on site and Mr Reeves replied that bins would need to be located not more than 25 metres away from the point at which the refuse vehicle stopped.
- (12) Councillor Fallon-Khan asked whether two large emergency vehicles could use the site at the same time if there was an emergency at one of the units. The Chairman noted that this had not been raised as an issue of concern by the Fire or Health Service and therefore was not a material planning consideration.
- (13) Councillor Smart asked whether the boundary wall would be raised to include screening and Ms Burnett replied that the wall and extract boundary treatment would be up to a height of 1.8 metres on the raised level.
- (14) Councillor Cobb asked if there would be an affect on sunlight levels on 17 Audrey Place after the boundary treatments were finished. Ms Burnett replied that the property would be approximately 8 metres away from the boundary and would not suffer significant loss of light.

(15) Councillor Cobb asked if any overshadowing would occur at 17 Audrey Place and Ms Burnett agreed that there would be some overshadowing of the plot.

- (16) Councillor Smart believed there were problems with the entire site and was particularly concerned about the shared space on what was already a small road with no distinction between pedestrian pathways and the roadway. He noted that many school children used this route to school, which was cause for further concern. Councillor Smart also raised concerns over rights of way into and off of the site and felt that if vehicles needed to reverse to allow on coming traffic through, this would propose a further danger for pedestrians. Finally Councillor Smart raised concerns about overshadowing by units two and four.
- (17) Councillor Kennedy stated that she would like conditions to be added as per the Ecology Officers comments if the scheme was approved by the Committee.
- (18) Councillor Mrs Theobald agreed that rights of way onto the site posed a significant problem and believed that if refuse bins were left at the entrance for collection this would make the access even narrower. Overlooking and overshadowing of neighbouring properties had not been resolved sufficiently and the loss of trees and wildlife on the site was also a concern. Flooding of the main sewers was a recognised problem in this area and Councillor Mrs Theobald believed that the problems caused by this scheme on the first application were unresolved.
- (19) Councillor Fallon-Khan expressed very serious concerns regarding child safety in terms of the shared space and also felt that overlooking was unresolved for many units. He agreed that the loss of trees and wildlife, the existing sewer problems and problems with refuse collection were all serious concerns for the application.
- (20) The Chairman agreed with the concerns over the shared space design and noted that the Headmistress of a nearby school had written a letter to the Council expressing her concerns. She felt the land may be suitable for bungalows, which may solve the problems of overlooking and overshadowing and would mean that fewer residents would be using the shared space and pose less of a hazard.
- (21) Mr Vidler addressed the Committee and highlighted that the Inspector had only dismissed the appeal on grounds of the impact on 61A Overhill Drive and 2 and 3 Grange Walk. The impact on 17 Audrey Close was considered acceptable because of the height of the boundary treatment. Officers felt that the new application resolved problems with the impact on Overhill Drive and Grange Walk properties. The Inspector saw no reason to dismiss the appeal on the grounds of highway safety and the currently proposed access/egress was very similar to the previous scheme and did not conflict with policy. Again the Inspector was satisfied with the proposals around drainage for the site and the proposed loss of open space and trees was satisfactory given the enhanced planting on site. He added that it would be possible to impose the conditions that were suggested by the public speaker, Mrs Matthews.
- (22) Councillor Smart asked whether the Inspector had considered the driveway as part of the public highway, and whether this would then be repairable at public expense. Mr

- Reeves replied that the width of the roadway would not be maintained at public expense but the public access aspects may be.
- (23) A vote was taken and on the Chairman's casting vote the application was refused against officer recommendation.
- (24) Councillor Smart proposed an alternative recommendation to refuse the application, seconded by Councillor Mrs Theobald. The voting was tied and on the Chairman's casting vote the application was refused.
- 14.5 **RESOLVED** That the Committee has taken into consideration and does not agrees with the reasons for the recommendation and resolves to refuse planning permission for the following reasons:
 - 1. Proposed Unit 2 would result in overlooking of 3 Grange Walk to the detriment of the amenity of the occupiers of that property, contrary to policy QD27 of the Brighton & Hove Local Plan.
 - 2. Proposed Unit 1 would have an overbearing affect on 61A Overhill Drive to the detriment of the amenity of the occupiers of that property, contrary to policy QD27 of the Brighton & Hove Local Plan.
 - 3. The access to the proposed development is not designed to accommodate the transport demands that the development would create, contrary to policy TR1 of the Brighton & Hove Local Plan.

[Note: A recorded vote was taken and Councillors Hyde; Cobb; Fallon-Khan; Smart and Theobald voted to refuse the application. Councillors Carden; Davey; Hamilton; Kennedy and Steedman voted against refusal of the application. The voting being tied the application was refused on the Chairman's casting vote].

- E. Application BH2010/00602, Land rear of 25 Dyke Road Avenue, Hove Erection of one and two storey residential dwelling with associated new access.
- (1) This application was withdrawn from this meeting.
- **F. Application BH2010/00669, 75 Crest Way, North Portslade** Conversion of single dwelling into 2no 2 bedroom flats (part retrospective).
- (1) The Area Planning Manager (West), Ms Hurley introduced the application, highlighted the elements of the scheme and demonstrated plans and elevational drawings. She noted that the application was part-retrospective and that objections had been received from local neighbours regarding flats not in keeping with the road, increased car parking and traffic problems, loss of privacy and increase in noise. The application was recommended to grant because it complied with policy HO9 of the Brighton & Hove Local Plan and the standard of accommodation was considered acceptable. It was not considered that the development would cause an adverse impact on neighbouring residential amenity and no transport or parking issues had been identified for the area. Whilst flatted developments were not common in this area of Portslade, it was not considered that this development would impact on the character of the area.

(2) Councillor Mrs Theobald asked if the application would still be recommended for approval if work had not already started. Ms Hurley stated that part of the application was retrospective but there was still work to do on the application.

- (3) Councillor Cobb noted that there was only one off road parking space but the application was for two dwellings, which she did not believe was satisfactory. She was not happy that the application was part retrospective and did not feel this constituted a reason to grant the application. She felt the cycle parking was unclear from the plans.
- (4) Councillor Hamilton stated that he knew one of the objectors to the application and asked to register a personal interest in the application. Whilst he did not leave the room during the debate he did not partake in the voting thereon.
- (5) Councillor Smart stated that he knew the area and did not feel this application was in keeping with the rest of the properties. He believed that car parking was an issue on an already overcrowded road and he also was not pleased that the application was part-retrospective.
- (6) Mr Vidler addressed the Committee and stated that the application complied with planning policy. Council policy sought to retain small family units, which this application provided, and he reminded Members whilst the application was retrospective, this was not a material consideration. It was not appropriate to debate this issue. The Lawyer to the Committee agreed and asked Members to consider the application on its merits and to disregard the fact that the application was part-retrospective.
- (7) Councillor Davey stated that he had no issues with the application and felt there were no substantial reasons to refuse.
- (8) A vote was taken and on a vote of 3 for, 1 against and 5 abstentions, full retrospective planning permission was granted subject to the conditions and informatives in the report. Councillor Hamilton did not partake in the voting.
- 14.6 RESOLVED That the Committee has taken into consideration and agrees with the reasons for the recommendation set out in paragraph 8 of the report and resolves to grant full planning permission subject to the conditions and informatives set out in the report.
- **G.** Application BH2010/00236, 18 Fairlie Gardens, Hove Demolition of existing conservatory and erection of single storey infill extension to rear. Loft conversion with recessed terrace to rear.
- (1) This application was withdrawn from this meeting.

- H. Application BH2009/00782, 14 Matlock Road, Hove Application for variation of condition 1 of application BH2008/00559 to read "the ground floor premises shall not be open or be in use expect between the hours of 08:00 and 22:00".
- (1) There was no presentation given from the Officers on this item.

- (2) Councillor Mrs Theobald asked what time smokers were allowed to use the outside area until. Ms Hurley replied that it would be until 22:00 hours.
- (3) A vote was taken and on a vote of 9 for, 0 against and 1 abstention full planning permission was granted subject to the conditions and informatives listed in the report.
- 14.7 **RESOLVED** That the Committee has taken into consideration and agrees with the reasons for the recommendation set out in paragraph 8 of the report and resolves to grant full planning permission subject to the conditions and informatives set out in the report.
- I. Application BH2009/02410, Ground Floor, 2 Bristol Street, Brighton Conversion of garage and adjoining rooms into self contained bedsit, the replacement of the rear extension, the replacement of the garage door with fully glazed doors and associated slim-line window and the creation of a front boundary wall (part retrospective).
- (1) The Area Planning Manager (East), Ms Burnett gave a short presentation on the application highlighting the key elements and demonstrating plans and elevational drawings. She noted that the application was part-retrospective and that the application was on balance acceptable as it would enhance the street scene and would provide an extra residential unit, which although was not ideal, did provide acceptable living standards. The proposal would not have a significant impact on the amenity of neighbouring properties.
- (2) A vote was taken and on a vote of 9 for, 0 against and 1 abstention full planning permission was granted subject to the conditions and informatives in the report.
- 14.8 **RESOLVED** That the Committee has taken into consideration and agrees with the reasons for the recommendation set out in paragraph 8 of the report and resolves to grant full planning permission subject to the conditions and informatives set out in the report.
- **J. Application BH2010/00431, 9 Ridgeside Avenue, Brighton** Erection of detached 2 storey, 2 bedroom house replacing existing garage.
- (1) The Area Planning Manager (East), Ms Burnett gave a presentation to the Committee highlighting the key elements of the scheme and demonstrating views and elevation drawings. She noted that the application was recommended for refusal as the property would be overly dominant in the street scene and out of character and there was a lack of private amenity space with the application. There had been 30 letters of objection to the scheme and 13 letters of support. A previous appeal on the site had been dismissed

on the grounds of design, overlooking and lack of private amenity space. Ms Burnett felt the site was more appropriate for a single storey dwelling.

Questions/Matters on Which Clarification was Sought

(2) Councillor Cobb asked for further details on the plans presented to the Committee.

- (3) Councillor Mrs Theobald felt that the site was a peculiar shape and she did not feel it was suitable for development.
- (4) A vote was taken and the Committee voted to unanimously refuse planning permission for the reasons given in the report.
- 14.9 **RESOLVED** That the Committee has taken into consideration and agrees with the reasons for the recommendation and resolves refuse planning permission for the reasons given in the report.
- K. Application BH2010/00487, 39 Queens Road, Brighton Erection of residential extension to third floor level incorporating insertion of rooflights and windows at rear elevation and erection of commercial extension at ground floor incorporating new windows at rear elevation, insertion of ventilation grills at front elevation.
- (1) The Area Planning Manager (East) gave a short presentation on the key elements of the application and demonstrated views and elevational drawings. The application detailed changes to ventilation of rooms and an extension to be added to the third floor. The alterations would not change the character or appearance of the building and there would be no significant harm to neighbouring amenity.
- (2) The Deputy Development Control Manager, Mr Vidler, noted that as the time for representations had now expired with no new material planning considerations raised, the recommendation could be changed to grant.
- (2) A vote was taken and on a vote of 8 for, 0 against and 2 abstentions full planning permission was granted subject to the conditions and informatives in the report.
- 14.10 **RESOLVED** That the Committee has taken into consideration and agrees with the reasons for the recommendation set out in paragraph 8 of the report and resolves to grant planning permission subject to the conditions and informatives listed in the report.
- 15. TO CONSIDER AND NOTE THE CONTENT OF THE REPORT DETAILING DECISIONS DETERMINED BY OFFICERS UNDER DELEGATED AUTHORITY
- 15.1 **RESOLVED** That those details of applications determined by the Director of Environment under delegated powers be noted.
 - [Note 1: All decisions recorded in this list are subject to certain conditions and reasons recorded in the planning register maintained by the Director of Environment. The register complies with legislative requirements.]

[Note 2: A list of representations received by the Council after the Plans List reports had been submitted for printing was circulated by Members on the Friday preceding the meeting. Where representations are received after that time they should be reported to the Chairman and Deputy Chairman and it would be at their discretion whether they should in exceptional circumstances be reported to the Committee. This is in accordance with Resolution 147.2 of the then Sub Committee on 23 February 2006.]

- 16. TO CONSIDER ANY FURTHER APPLICATIONS IT HAS BEEN DECIDED SHOULD BE THE SUBJECT OF SITE VISITS FOLLOWING CONSIDERATION AND DISCUSSION OF ITEMS ON THE PLANS LIST
- 16.1 **RESOLVED** That the following site visits be undertaken by the Committee prior to determination of the application:

Application:	Site visit requested by:	
BH2010/00559, Dolphin	Deputy Development Control	
House, Queens Road,	Manager	
Brighton	_	

The meeting concluded at 5.07pr	m	
Signed		Chair
Dated this	day of	